Approved:	March 7, 2003
	Data

MINUTES OF THE SENATE COMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS.

The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Stephen Morris at 10:35 a.m. On February 6, 2003, in Room 123-S of the Capitol.

All members were present except:

All present

Committee staff present:

Martha Dorsey, Kansas Legislative Research Department Melissa Calderwood, Kansas Legislative Research Department Paul West, Kansas Legislative Research Department Michael Corrigan, Assistant Revisor of Statutes Judy Bromich, Administrative Analyst Mary Shaw, Committee Secretary

Conferees appearing before the committee:

Reginald L. Robinson, President and CEO, Kansas Board of Regents

Others attending:

See attached list

Bill Introduction

Senator Jordan moved, with a second by Senator Jackson, to introduce a bill concerning taxation; relating to withholding tax; withholding on payments of management or consulting fees to nonresidents (3rs0603). Motion carried on a voice vote.

The Chairman mentioned that a letter was distributed from Jerry Sloan, Budget and Fiscal Officer, Office of Judicial Administration, in response to questions from the committee (Attachment 1).

Chairman Morris welcomed Reginald L. Robinson, President and Chief Executive Officer, who presented an overview of the Kansas Board of Regents (<u>Attachment 2</u>). Mr. Robinson briefed the committee on the Kansas Higher Education Coordination Act implementation, challenges and opportunities. He reviewed the FY 2003 budget and allotments for the technical schools and colleges, community colleges, Washburn University, state universities and the Board of Regents. Mr. Robinson also addressed the Board of Regents office infrastructure, budgeting for state universities, deferred maintenance and the research initiative. Committee questions and discussion followed.

The meeting adjourned at 11:30 a.m. The next meeting is scheduled for February 7, 2003.

SENATE WAYS AND MEANS COMMITTEE GUEST LIST

DATE <u>Jebruary</u> 6, 2003

NAME O	REPRESENTING
(100) Dealow	Budget
Abitu GARASE	SEN. ADKINS.
NatalieVick	Sen. Barone
Debra Prideaux	FHSU
DICK CANTER	KBOR
Mary Bury 15	14BOR
Reggie Robinson	KBOR
David & Monical	Washburn University
John Pinegar	Washburn university
Boh Delly	KICA
andy Shaw	KATSC
Sarah Elsen	Kearny & Assac.
Ein Sexto	Wsu
Cary Robbin	Rs Optimetric assi
	v .



State of Kansas

Office of Judicial Administration

Kansas Judicial Center 301 SW 10th Topeka, Kansas 66612-1507

(785) 296-2256

February 6, 2003

Senator Steve Morris, Chair Senate Ways and Means Committee Statehouse, Room 120-S Topeka, KS 66612

Dear Senator Morris:

During your committee meeting yesterday it was requested that we provide information on how the population and caseload compared with the personnel expenditures I discussed. The request was for an "overlay" of the graph, but since the percentages are relatively close, I merely placed the data on the pie chart previously distributed, which is attached.

The population data came from the 2001 numbers reported in the Governor's "Economic and Demographic Report 2002 - 2003" and the caseload data is from "The Annual Report of the Courts of Kansas, FY 2002."

If you, or members of your committee, have additional questions, please let me know.

Sincerely,

Jerry Sloan

Budget and Fiscal Officer

JS:mr Attachment

> Senate Ways and Means 2-6-03 Attachment 1

FY2004 Allocation by District Size

Urban Courts

4 Districts (3rd, 10th, 18th, 29th)

Budget: 44%

Population: 46%

Caseload: 40%

Midsized Courts

12 Districts

(1st,7th,8th,9th, 11th,13th, 16th, 20th, 25th, 26th, 27th, 28th)

Budget: 30% Population: 30% Caseload: 34%

Rural Courts

15 Districts (2nd, 4th, 5th, 6th, 12th, 14th, 15th, 17th, 19th, 21st, 22nd, 23rd, 24th, 30th, 31st)

Budget: 26% Population:24% Caseload: 26%



KANSAS BOARD OF REGENTS

1000 SW JACKSON • SUITE 520 • TOPEKA, KS 66612-1368

TELEPHONE – 785-296-3421 FAX – 785-296-0983 www.kansasregents.org

Testimony Regarding Public Higher Education Senate Ways and Means Committee

February 6, 2003

Reginald L. Robinson
President & CEO, Kansas Board of Regents

The Kansas Higher Education Coordination Act

After 25 years of the study of Kansas Higher Education, the 1999 Legislature passed the Kansas Higher Education Coordination Act, more commonly known as Senate Bill 345. The purpose of the Act was to bring about major improvements in the coordination of Kansas postsecondary education. In addition to continuing its historic, constitutional role as governing board of the six state universities, the Kansas Board of Regents was given all duties and responsibilities for state-level supervision of community colleges, technical schools and other postsecondary programs previously under the purview of the state board of education. Additionally, the Board was given new responsibilities never before performed by any state board, among which are:

- develop a unified budget request for postsecondary education
- create statewide plans for postsecondary education and utilization of distance learning technologies
- initiate ways to improve accessibility and affordability
- ensure maximum freedom of transfer among and between institutions
- approve/disapprove programs, courses, and course locations
- approve core indicators of quality performance
- resolve conflicts among and between institutions
- initiate action to maximize utilization of postsecondary education resources
- develop and maintain a statewide postsecondary education database

SB 345 contained a significant funding component to provide funding enhancements to all postsecondary institutions over the four-year period FY2001 – FY 2004:

 Formula-driven operating grants to the 19 community colleges, tied to community college enrollments and funding levels at the three state regional universities (ESU, PSU, FHSU)

> Senate Ways and Means 2-6-03 Attachment 2

- o Funding rate per FTE student would equal 50% 65% of the regional universities' expenditure per student over the four-year period.
- Out-district tuition would be eliminated.
- o The net increase in funding after replacement of out-district tuition income would be split 80% for local property tax relief and 20% for budgetary enhancements.
- Faculty salary enhancements at the six state universities tied to the increases in community college funding
- Formula-driven operating grant to Washburn University, tied to community college enrollments and funding levels at the three state regional universities (ESU, PSU, FHSU)
- Performance-based grants to any or all universities, community colleges and technical schools and colleges, equal to 2% of their base funding level (effective with FY 2003)

Implementation of SB 345

The Coordination Act created a new system of higher education, in large part, by simply combining the existing pieces into one entity. As such, all of the existing funding limitations and inequities of the past were continued; and moreover, those inequities were highlighted, simply by their being placed in closer proximity to one another within a single organization. SB 345 did attempt to address some historic funding issues within the system [i.e. out-district tuition, university faculty salaries, relationship of university to community college reimbursement levels], but in the process imposed even greater constraints on the budget development process, by adding additional formulae to the existing patchwork of funding plans.

Despite these challenges the Board has succeeded in creating a unified budget request for higher education where none existed before and a process for developing and reviewing that request each year. The Board also made significant progress in modifying the existing funding paradigms in an attempt to bring the pieces into greater alignment, including: (1) recrafting the community college funding formula in the first year of SB 345; (2) moving the six state universities to operating grants and management of their own tuition revenue, analogous to the other 30 institutions; (3) recognizing the need for campus-specific tuition plans at the state universities; (4) granting the 10 technical institutions the right to set their own tuition rates, independent of state appropriations; and (5) removing statutory restrictions on credit-hour conversion rates for technical school funding.

The Board has inaugurated the Partnership for Faculty of Distinction program, with participation by both the universities and the community colleges. It has created two new affiliated corporations, the Board of Regents Foundation and the Research Construction Corporation. The Board has begun a comprehensive re-examination of academic policies in the state beginning with the definitions of academic degrees. The Board has created an entire system for performance funding following the guidelines laid out in SB 345 and under SB 647 have

committed to re-engineering and expanding that plan. The Board has merged a technical school with a community college and has proposed legislation affecting the governance of the state's technical colleges. The Board has created a new Board website; the Regents Online Catalog of distance education offerings; a new Post-Secondary Database System, which when operational will provide the information critical to making good decisions about the future; and the framework for KAN-ED the state's education network.

Challenges and Opportunities

Coordination Act Funding

One of the most daunting challenges facing higher education is achieving an adequate level of funding that is equitably distributed. Analogous to the change in the stock index, we consider higher education funding to be down over the past three years by \$109 million, more than 15% of current funding levels. The four-year funding plan in SB 345 resulted from the establishment of certain funding goals and compromise. It received unqualified support from the entire higher education community and the Governor. The Legislature projected its four-year cost to the state general fund to be about \$70 million. This projection was found to be flawed for two reasons: (1) It did not recognize the self-reinforcing relationship between increases in community college funding and faculty salary enhancements at the state universities, which increased the cost of the plan; and (2) It did not include a projection of the 2% performance grant funding, effective in FY 2003, for which all 36 institutions could potentially be eligible, requiring another \$14 million in funding each year. This aspect of the plan represented the only means by which the technical schools could receive any funding through SB 345.

For the first two years, FY 2001 and 2002, the SB 345 funding formulas generated the need for \$42 million, which was fully funded. These increases permitted reductions in community college property tax levies; reductions in the out-district tuition rate; and modest increases in faculty salaries relative to competing institutions. However, as state revenues began to decline and legislators recognized that the cost of the plan far exceeded the original estimate, the \$45 million funding request for the third year was not funded. In its FY 2004 Unified Budget, the Board has included funding for the third year of the plan of \$61 million, which reflects the impact of enrollment growth and includes the performance-funding component. The Board and the higher education stakeholders believe very strongly that the Governor and the Legislature must make good on the funding commitments in SB 345, not only because the funding is badly needed, but also to demonstrate that such commitments, particularly those based in statute, will be honored.

FY 2003 Budget & Allotments

Total higher education reductions of \$51.6 million, 7.2%

• Technical Schools and Colleges

- \$458K Legislative reductions in EDIF funding for postsecondary aid and capital outlay
- \$950K state general fund reduction from Governor's August and November allotments
- o Total reduction \$1.4M or 4.75% from FY 2002 funding
- o Postsecondary aid entitlement formula projected deficit of \$2.7M in FY 2003

• Community Colleges

- o Governor's August and November allotment reductions of \$3.9M, 4.64% from FY 2002 operating grant
- o Governor's November cuts in state aid to local units result in loss of \$2.1 million in LAVTR funds, 50% of budgeted
- Out-district tuition buy down deferred one year
- o Adverse impact on property taxes in community college districts

Washburn University

o Governor's August and November allotment reductions of \$491K, 4.64%, from FY 2002 operating grant

State Universities

- Absorbed \$14.2M in additional employer costs for salary annualization, health insurance and other employer costs
- o \$4.2 million in global reductions impacting all state agencies
 - \$3.7 million from 2002 Legislature
 - \$568K from Governor's allotment
 - Reflects 60% reduction in out of state travel expenditures
- o \$26.4 million cut from Governor's August and November allotments, 4.64% across the board
- o Combined impact is \$44.8 million, or 7.84% of FY02 state operating grant

Board of Regents

- Governor's allotment August and November allotment reductions of \$670K in student financial aid and other programs
 - Student financial aid cuts would impact about 450 students
- o Allotment reductions in state matching for federal ABE program
 - Potential for loss of \$1.2 million federal funds
- Cut of \$237K in operating budget from global cuts, allotment reductions and unfunded health insurance costs

Board of Regents Office Infrastructure

The transformation of the Board of Regents into a statewide coordinating board has happened in a context where each year, everyone in the system has been asked to do more with less. In the

background, as it were, all of the operations of the past that were needed to govern the six state universities have continued. Clearly, the Board Office has not been immune to these increased demands. In fact our Office has sustained by far the greatest increase in demands and expectations of anyone in the system and we also had the distinction of being the first group to undergo a budget cut, effective July 1999. Beginning with a \$30,000 cut in our travel budget as we moved from 6 schools to 36, we have seen the demands and expectations outstrip the resources.

In three years, we have increasingly struggled with inadequate staffing and resources. We have also completed no fewer than four re-organizations of our office in an attempt to accommodate substantial growth of our staff and administrative duties as our infrastructure remained essentially the same.

All of the institutions have provided assistance by loaning staff and through other means. Even with that assistance, however, the current budget cuts and those anticipated for next year, have forced us to implement an office budget for FY2003 that includes no in-state or out-of-state staff travel, except where absolutely necessary to the functioning of the office. In addition, we have dropped all association memberships, including the Association of Governing Boards (AGB) and the State Higher Education Executive Officers (SHEEO). With the elimination of conference travel and national memberships, Kansas higher education will not be represented in regional and national forums, and the Board and staff will be less able to stay abreast of higher education policy developments. But again, we have no choice. Needless to say, we will continue to be as frugal as possible in other areas, but there is not much left to squeeze from this budget. In order to preserve our current staffing levels, we have prioritized positions over everything else; and even then we are woefully understaffed.

Budgeting for State Universities

Over the past two years, the Board and the state universities have worked with the Governor and Legislature to develop and implement a new budget model for the state universities to provide the universities with expectations of increased management flexibility and accountability, within the policy framework established by the Board. This new model is in its infancy, and it is vital that it be preserved and promoted to strengthen the universities.

Prior to FY 2002, the Governor and Legislature established state university budgets using the general use model, with the general use budget defined as expenditures from state general fund appropriations and tuition revenues. Under this model, each institution's budget was largely established by increasing its general use base using a uniform set of parameters. The amount of state funding required for each budget depended upon the amount of tuition generated by each institution. Under this model, state monies and tuition monies were interchangeable, and accordingly, tuition monies were considered a state asset, rather than an institutional asset. The resultant long term allocation placed a higher percentage of state funding at smaller institutions having relatively low levels of tuition income and a smaller percentage of state funding at larger institutions having higher levels of tuition income. This model did not provide any of the

institutions or the Board with the flexibility needed to more effectively manage resources and respond more rapidly to change.

In October, 2000 the Board of Regents presented a new budget model called the operating grant\tuition ownership model, under which each university, except designated special mission institutions, would receive a state operating grant and would retain ownership of and accountability for its tuition revenue. Each university would receive an operating grant based on a request determined by the Board. Upon the Board's approval of tuition rates, each university would assess, collect and have expenditure authority over all of its tuition revenue.

The Governor adopted the new budget model for the FY 2002 budget and declared that all budgets should be developed using the operating grant model, including the budgets of KU Medical Center (KUMC), KSU Extension Systems and Agriculture Research Programs (ESARP), and KSU Veterinary Medical Center (KSUVMC). The Governor removed the historic expenditure limitations on tuition funds, thus opening the door for tuition ownership. The 2001 Legislature gave tacit approval to the new budgeting model by endorsing the Governor's recommendations regarding tuition funds.

For FY 2003, the Board deviated from the original plan by requesting the operating grant increase be appropriated to the Board for distribution, rather than being appropriated to each university. Both the Governor and Legislature endorsed this approach, although no new funding was provided. The Governor and the 2002 Legislature continued to permit tuition ownership through no expenditure limits on tuition funds, when the Board had not set FY 2003 tuition prior to the Legislature's adjournment. The sequence of these events was unprecedented.

The new budget model has not been fully implemented nor adopted in its entirety by all parties. Like its predecessor model, the new model is not established in statute, but rather is established by agreement and by repeated and consistent application in developing budgets. A major impediment has been the condition of state finances, which has not permitted the Governor to recommend or the Legislature to appropriate an increase to the universities' operating grants. Furthermore, the operating grant methodology has not been applied in a consistent manner. Under the operating grant model, the Board and the universities would determine salary increases. However, in FY 2002, the first year of endorsement, the Governor established statewide salary policy that required additional FY 2003 funding for all state agencies. Because the state universities were considered to be receiving operating grants, they were denied the additional funding. In attempting to balance the FY 2003 budget, the Legislature instituted a number of statewide "global" expenditure reductions. These were designed to reduce budgets by cutting such items as travel and equipment purchases. A provision was made to prohibit state agencies from using unspent salary monies for any other purpose. These reductions were applied to state universities in the same manner as all other state agencies. In a true operating grant environment, no such reductions would have been applied to the universities' budgets because those budgets would not have been constructed in a manner conducive to such reductions.

Historically, the universities received additional, formula-driven state funding to operate new buildings. The original description of the new budget model calls for this funding to be requested in addition to the operating grant increase. The universities continue to feel strongly

that additional, targeted funding should be provided for this purpose, based on the justification that the universities have created new instructional and research facilities for the state through private giving and other non-state sources, and the state should finance the ongoing operation of those facilities.

The original description of the new budget model also calls for the state universities to obtain relief from state bureaucratic controls and procedures that hinder innovation and add to costs. These changes are sought to compliment the increased management flexibility provided by the operating grant\tuition ownership budget model.

Some progress has been made, but much is yet to be accomplished in this area. In particular, we believe that a range of changes in the areas of purchasing, fund administration, the fee structure of the Division of Facilities Management, state printing, and surplus property disposition would provide greater flexibility for universities to respond to ever-changing needs, reduce needless duplication, improve services, and allow for the procurement of quality products or services in the competitive market. Approval of the University recommendations will require close coordination and cooperation between the universities, the Board of Regents and divisions within the Department of Administration.

This new funding model, together with the administrative flexibility that we have begun to pursue would allow the Board of Regents to use its budgetary authority and its tuition-setting authority to promote effective and accountable governance and management of the state universities.

Deferred Maintenance

The state universities comprise approximately two-thirds of the state's building inventory. The state's investment in the buildings and infrastructure cannot be overemphasized. The academic/administrative buildings alone (excluding auxiliary facilities, such as residence halls, student unions, and parking garages) amount to 550 buildings, containing 20 million square feet, sited on 2,250 acres. The replacement value of these buildings exceeds \$3.5 million.

Lack of funding has been the key element giving rise to the current state of deferred maintenance on the university campuses. Until 1991, the universities received relatively little in rehabilitation and repair funding. The Joint Committee on State Building Construction recognized this problem, and in FY1992 significantly increased funding for R&R by making it a priority. However, we continue to lose ground. Acknowledging variances for age and type of facilities, capital renewal funding should range from 1.5% to 3% of the total replacement costs. If we assume a 2% level, multiply that by the current replacement value of \$3.5 billion, we would derive a suggested funding level of \$70 million per year. This compares to the \$10 million that was appropriated for FY 2003.

Over the fall of 2002, the current Joint Committee on State Building Construction toured and inspected conditions at each of the state university campuses. The Committee is keenly aware of the problems that exist, and our sense is that it strongly supports efforts to develop a plan to address deferred maintenance. The state universities and the Board of Regents office support

this effort as well. To date, a video, which captures what the Committee observed during its campus tours, has been produced and distributed to Committee members. Additionally, the Regents office is preparing a study that will seek to present an accurate inventory of current conditions and priorities for remediation. The inventory will evaluate building, utility, and infrastructure needs.

Research Initiative

One of the most exciting and promising opportunities for economic enhancement in Kansas came about last spring through the passage of the University Research and Development Act (HB 2690). The Act provides for the construction and equipping of modern research facilities at KU, KUMC, KSU and WSU. These facilities will put Kansas institutions on the cutting edge of research in life sciences, food safety and bio-terrorism and aviation—all vital to the economic stability and quality of life in Kansas.

The Act authorizes the issuance of up to \$120 million in bonds for research facilities at state universities; directs the Board of Regents to create a subsidiary corporation to oversee implementation of the projects; and authorizes alternative procedures for acquiring construction services for the projects. The Act also authorizes separate bonding authority of \$13 million for additional projects in support of the National Institute for Aviation Research at Wichita State University.

The Act limits the scope of R & D enhancement to four projects: (1) construction of the Food Safety and Security Research Facility at KSU; (2) construction of the Biomedical Research Facility at KU Medical Center; (3) expansion of the Aviation Engineering Complex at WSU; and (4) equipping the Biosciences Research Building at KU. The KDFA is authorized to issue up to \$120 million in bonds to provide a portion of the financing for the projects, with the balance of funding to come from private donors and federal grants. The Act authorizes transfers from the state general fund for debt service payments, limited to not more than \$10 million annually and \$50 million in total, with such transfers to commence in FY 2005.

The Act directs the Board of Regents to form a subsidiary corporation to perform, or assist the Board in performing the powers, duties and functions under the Act. The board of directors of the corporation consists of seven voting members appointed by the Board of Regents and legislative leadership. In addition, the Secretary of Administration, or the Secretary's designee, is to serve as a non-voting member.

Again, Mr. Chairman, thank you for this opportunity to testify before your committee today. I would be happy to answer any questions that you or members of the committee may have for me.